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Environmental Protection Agency § 17.5 

§ 17.3 Proceedings covered. 

(a) These rules apply to adversary ad-
judications required by statute to be 
conducted by EPA under 5 U.S.C. 554. 
To the extent that they are adversary 
adjudications, the proceedings con-
ducted by EPA to which these rules 
apply include: 

(1) A hearing to consider the assess-
ment of a noncompliance penalty under 
section 120 of the Clean Air Act as 
amended (42 U.S.C. 7420); 

(2) A hearing to consider the termi-
nation of an individual National Pollu-
tion Discharge Elimination System 
permit under section 402 of the Clean 
Water Act as amended (33 U.S.C. 1342); 

(3) A hearing to consider the assess-
ment of any civil penalty under section 
16(a) of the Toxic Substances Control 
Act (15 U.S.C. 2615(a)); 

(4) A hearing to consider ordering a 
manufacturer of hazardous chemical 
substances or mixtures to take actions 
under section 6(b) of the Toxic Sub-
stances Control Act (15 U.S.C. 2605(b)), 
to decrease the unreasonable risk posed 
by a chemical substance or mixture; 

(5) A hearing to consider the assess-
ment of any civil penalty under section 
14(a) of the Federal Insecticide, Fun-
gicide, and Rodenticide Act as amend-
ed (7 U.S.C. 1361); 

(6) A hearing to consider suspension 
of a registrant for failure to take ap-
propriate steps in the development of 
registration data under section 
3(c)(2)(B) of the Federal Insecticide, 
Fungicide and Rodenticide Act as 
amended (7 U.S.C. 136a); 

(7) A hearing to consider the suspen-
sion or cancellation of a registration 
under section 6 of the Federal Insecti-
cide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act as 
amended (7 U.S.C. 136d); 

(8) A hearing to consider the assess-
ment of any civil penalty or the rev-
ocation or suspension of any permit 
under section 105(a) or 105(f) of the Ma-
rine Protection, Research, and Sanc-
tuaries Act as amended (33 U.S.C. 
1415(a), 33 U.S.C. 1415(f)); 

(9) A hearing to consider the issuance 
of a compliance order or the assess-
ment of any civil penalty conducted 
under section 3008 of the Resource Con-
servation and Recovery Act as amend-
ed (42 U.S.C. 6928); 

(10) A hearing to consider the 
issuance of a compliance order under 
section 11(d) of the Noise Control Act 
as amended (42 U.S.C. 4910(d)). 

(b) If a proceeding includes both mat-
ters covered by the Act and matters 
specifically excluded from coverage, 
any award made will include only fees 
and expenses related to covered issues. 

§ 17.4 Applicability to EPA pro-
ceedings. 

The Act applies to an adversary adju-
dication pending before EPA at any 
time between October 1, 1981 and Sep-
tember 30, 1984. This includes pro-
ceedings begun before October 1, 1981 if 
final EPA action has not been taken 
before that date, and proceedings pend-
ing on September 30, 1984. 

§ 17.5 Eligibility of applicants. 

(a) To be eligible for an award of at-
torney’s fees and other expenses under 
the Act, the applicant must be a pre-
vailing party in the adversary adju-
dication for which it seeks an award. 
The term party is defined in 5 U.S.C. 
551(3). The applicant must show that it 
meets all conditions of eligibility set 
out in this subpart and in subpart B. 

(b) The types of eligible applicants 
are as follows: 

(1) An individual with a net worth of 
not more than $1 million; 

(2) The sole owner of an unincor-
porated business which has a net worth 
of not more than $5 million and not 
more than 500 employees; 

(3) A charitable or other tax-exempt 
organization described in section 
501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code 
(26 U.S.C. 501(c)(3)) with not more than 
500 employees; 

(4) A cooperative association as de-
fined in section 15(a) of the Agricul-
tural Marketing Act (12 U.S.C. 114j(a)) 
with not more than 500 employees; and 

(5) Any other partnership, corpora-
tion, association, or public or private 
organization with a net worth of not 
more than $5 million and not more 
than 500 employees. 

(c) For the purpose of eligibility, the 
net worth and number of employees of 
an applicant shall be determined as of 
the date of adversary adjudication was 
initiated. 
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